Transitional Justice Survey Results Presented in Liberia

“I appeal to the government to let this new Liberia be a new Liberia, and what has happened should be in the past. Everybody should be given rights and let us build a new Liberia.”

These words, spoken by a woman from Nimba County, in central Liberia, exemplify two things: that most Liberians believe they should focus on the future even as they contemplate how to deal with the effects of 14 years of civil war, and that the very means by which their view is known suggests there is hope for the country’s future.
More than 1,000 citizens responded to a recent nationwide survey—the first for the west African nation—about their views of the conflict that gripped Liberia for a decade and a half, until peace talks in 2003 led to the formation of a transitional government.
A coalition of 23 civil-society and human-rights organizations in Liberia conducted the survey in August and September 2004, and presented their findings, as part of the OTI-funded Liberian Transition Initiative.
The survey, which used focus groups and individual interviews, reflects the opinions of citizens on a range of issues tied to the peace process, such as justice, governance and the peace process; the results will be used to guide future work of the coalition, known as the Transitional Justice Working Group. Among the survey’s key findings: Most Liberians favor the creation of a truth commission to deal with the abuses that occurred during the civil war. A majority also favors the prosecution of commanders found guilty of abuses but opposes prosecuting rank-and-file combatants.

The survey also shows that Liberians are overwhelmingly satisfied with the peace accord that ended the fighting and are confident that peace will endure. They are also grateful for the restoration of basic freedoms, but nevertheless see little economic progress.

Liberians are mostly optimistic about the future of their country, with 51 percent of survey respondents saying it is headed in “the right direction.” A total of 69 percent of respondents said they approve of the job performance of Liberia’s interim leader, Gyude Bryant.
The findings also will be used by international donors such as USAID for guidance on potential assistance, such as in the area of social services. Access to education was named by 61 percent of those surveyed as the No. 1 concern for the future.

However, Liberians also believe the transitional government is doing too much to address the needs of ex-combatants, including their reintegration into society, but not enough for noncombatants. 
The survey was designed and carried out by Subah-Bellah Associates, a Liberian opinion-research firm, and the Washington, D.C.-based firm of Greenberg Quinlan Rosner Research Inc. It
LTI, a task order managed by Creative Associates under USAID/OTI’s Support Which Implements Fast Transitions, or SWIFT, program, aims to promote good governance and an independent media, strengthen key civil society organizations, support activities in human rights and transitional development, and provide accelerated learning and life-skills training to war-affected youth.
